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Abstract 
 
The study background: Previous studies have focused on support exchange, reciprocity and 
intergenerational relationships for the well-being of older people in general. However, there 
is a need to further ascertain the relationship between family support exchange with adult 
children and health, specifically depression, among older mothers and older fathers, 
separately.  
 
Objectives: The aim of this study is to examine the associations between relationships with 
adult children and depressed mood of older parents in China, Estonia, the Netherlands and 
Sweden in the contexts of collectivism and individualism. Two hypotheses are tested. First, 
there are more contacts with children and upward transfers from children to older parents 
in China and Estonia than in the Netherlands and Sweden. Second, older parents with 
contacts with children and transfers from children are less likely to have depressed mood 
than counterparts. Special attention is given to gender in this respect.  
 
Data and methods: The analyses build on harmonized data with older parents 60+ from the 
Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (2013) and China Health and Retirement 
Longitudinal Study (2013). Binary logistic regression models were used. Self-rated health, 
education, employment, marital status, co-residence with child, and age were adjusted for 
as covariates in the models.  
 
Results and main conclusions: Our preliminary results showed that there are more contacts 
with adult children among older parents in the Netherlands and Sweden than those in China 
and Estonia; however, transfers from children to older parents are higher in China and 
Estonia than in the Netherlands and Sweden. We initially observed an association between 
contacts with adult children and depressed mood among older fathers in China and among 
older mothers in Sweden. The preliminary conclusions can be made that contacts with adult 
children have impact on depression of older parents, but not the upward transfers from 
adult children to older parents. 


